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Summer seems to come round ever more quickly, and with it time for our annual newsletter.  2004 has been an exciting year for us.  We are thinking about moving, so we have been travelling around looking at different places.  We spent three months over the winter at a small community in west Wales, and have come away with lots of new ideas for the gardens and growing.  

2004 also seemed to be the year that the media discovered us, generating lots of interest in the collection, particularly in some of our new salad crops.  

We made the decision this year to restrict our seed sales to the months from October to April.  We hope no-one finds this too inconvenient, but in practice, very few people want seeds outside these months, and keeping the office open over the main growing summer season for just a few orders was proving too much of a burden.  Hopefully you will see the benefit of our full concentration on the gardens in the range of seeds available in the catalogue this autumn!

Growing and sowing information  - changes to packet layouts

Giving gardeners as much information as possible about their seeds is really important to us.  It always seems that commercial seed packets give plenty of information about how to grow common crops, like carrots for example, but that as soon as you order something more unusual you are on your own - faced with a plain packet stamped with just the name of the variety. Lots of people have written to say they appreciate the extra information with our seeds - we try to give full sowing instructions for everything, and also some history and often cooking suggestions for anything a bit unusual.  We also include seedsaving instructions for everything.  

Because of the space that this takes up, in the past we have printed all of our instructions on the receipt that we send out with your seeds.  But judging by some of the letters and emails that we received, it seemed that lots of people were – quite understandably - losing this bit of paper long before they came to plant their seeds.  

So last year we changed tack a bit, and started to print growing instructions on the back of the seed label in the packet. This year we are carrying on with this, but also rewriting our labels and instructions to get more descriptions and information on the packet itself. Space on the labels is limited, so many varieties will still have extra details printed separately.  So don’t throw your receipt away unread!  Do look through it as you may find recipes, harvesting times and other interesting information about your seeds.  

Packing & Labelling Seeds

A few people have asked, and yes, we make all our seed packets ourselves. The labels are printed on a normal office inkjet printer and then cut up on a guillotine before being stuffed into the baggies. Our last printer has just been replaced, having done sterling service since 1997. In this time it printed almost 20,000 seed labels! Our new printer prints automatically on both sides of the paper (we didn’t know that cheap office inkjets could do this!) and label production is now much faster.

The seeds are also packed by hand not machine – sometimes by volunteer labour - and so seed counts are often approximate, although they should always err on the generous side. 

Last year we experimented with different ways of measuring out seeds. We wanted to be able to pack small quantities of seed faster and more accurately than our previous methods of counting them by hand or measuring with small scoops. Especially with volunteer packers the process needs to be as consistent and simple as possible!

We initially looked at automatic seed packing machines but there are very few in existence. Big companies it would appear are happy to  justify twenty-five thousand pounds or so for a custom built computerised dispenser but that’s not really the scale the Collection operates at, being far more than our entire budget for several years! 
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Another interesting option was a wonderful Victorian seed-packing machine used by many small seed companies in the USA. This is an amazing piece of machinery with  all sorts of springs and wheels and cogs like an old steam engine – about the size of a small wardrobe and weighing half a ton! They are well-regarded; spares are still available, and the price for a reconditioned model is much more reasonable. The drawback to us was that it takes a very long time to adjust for each type of seed and so is only suitable if you are going to pack several thousand packets of each variety. We’re not at that point yet although if the Collection carries on growing in popularity the way it has been then we may look again at them in five years or so. 

In the end, as a temporary solution, Ben built a small precision balance scale to measure the seeds by weight. This was made from wood for lightness and ease of balancing, using tiny hardened nails as the pivot points for accuracy. Although it looks rather Heath-Robinson it actually works really well – it is reliably accurate measuring plus/minus one cucumber seed, or about two pepper seeds. One person can now measure out a hundred packets of seed in the time it used to take to do about twenty or thirty, and with much less difficulty. The actual cost was practically nil, using scrap materials from our workshop, and so we can of course build more if we need more people to pack seed at the same time in the future.  

A final addition was a small vibrating dispenser to shake a steady stream of seeds onto the pan of the scale. This was again from small scrap materials and helped enormously with weighing out small round seeds such as cabbages or basil.

Of course, packing the seed is only the end of the story. It needs to be winnowed and cleaned first. At the moment we do this by hand winnowing with buckets in a breeze and this is actually pretty easy. (If you want to try it for yourself there are pictures and instructions on our website in the reference section.) For next year, we are going to try out a rather cunning plan for a miniature seed-winnowing machine designed by Neil Barraclough  in Australia that we heard of through the Australian Seed Savers Network. The main advantage of his machine over the manual method is that it will (in theory!) be possible to grade the seed by size – discarding the slightly smaller ones – to ensure that only the fattest and most vigorous seeds are kept for packing.
Recycling - plastic seed packets and padded envelopes   
We aim to run our gardens and office in as sustainable a way as possible – we grow organically, we power the office from renewable energy, and overall try to minimise our impact on the planet.  In fact we were rated an ‘ethical best buy’ by Ethical Consumer Magazine last year. Despite this we still have an office full of little plastic seed packets, and plastic lined padded envelopes that can’t be recycled!  

We have looked many times at switching over to paper seed packets, but we like the plastic grip-seal bags as they keep the moisture out of the seeds, can be re-sealed if you don’t use all the seed at once, and then re-used for your own seeds in the future.  

We send orders out in padded envelopes, as otherwise they are likely to be damaged by the rollers in the postal sorting machines.  Last year we experimented with folding the orders differently and using some much smaller bubble-wrap envelopes and these were great; this alone should cut our packaging waste by about 30% next year. 

However, we are still interested in reducing that further. We ourselves have received too many squashed seeds in the post to risk using plain envelopes.  So for next year, we are going to suggest that people can send their order in an old padded envelope which can then be reused to send out their (or someone else’s) order. This system is used by Eco-logic books and saves a great amount of packaging material being thrown away each year.

Most of the envelopes that we use are fairly small – up to about 20cm x 30 cm – so we wouldn’t be able to reuse many large padded envelopes because of the increase in postage costs.  Of course sending a recycled envelope would be completely optional. 

New things in this years catalogue.

Last year we almost doubled the size of the catalogue, adding over 100 new varieties.  We tried to make sure that we were offering pretty much all of the types of vegetable that people would want to grow in their gardens – plus a few other things that they might not have heard of but ought to be growing!  Overall the new additions were very popular, and we will continue to offer most of them in future years.  

We don’t want the catalogue to become too big – we try to offer a small number of the best varieties that we can find of everything, rather than having a long list of, say, 12 types of beetroot or 15 types of carrot.  Where we do offer several different varieties of a vegetable, we try to make sure that they are distinctly different, and explain why you might want to grow one rather than the other in different circumstances.  

There will still be some additions this year, though.  The two cauliflowers that we offered last year were very popular, and this year we will offer both a green headed and a violet headed variety as well, to add colour and interest to your autumn and winter harvests.  
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We also got a lot of positive feedback about a more unusual new introduction last year, the “cima di rapa” (broccoletto).  This is the equivalent of sprouting broccoli, but from the Turnip family rather than the Cabbage family, and it is very quick and easy to grow. 

So far we have only offered the quickest maturing variety that we have tried, which heads in 40 days.  But our success with this vegetable both in late summer/early autumn and as a spring salad crop has encouraged us to add a slightly later Italian variety, San Marzano.  This is ideal for spring plantings where you are planning to harvest the leaves for salads, with the sprouts as a secondary and later crop.  Its also useful if you want a staggered harvest of sprouts in late autumn – plant both varieties at the same time in late summer, ideally with some protection, for eating well into the winter.  

Apart from these, look out for new additions in the beans section, a delicious ‘chocolate’ pepper that we have been enjoying in our salads as well as cooked the last couple of summers, even more short season melons, and a few other surprises.

Things missing?

You may notice a few ‘old favourites’ missing this autumn.  In order to keep the catalogue to a reasonable size – not to mention our gardening to a manageable task - we sometimes have to hold back varieties for a year or so to make space for some new entries.  

In a few cases, we have just been unable to grow enough seed this year to meet likely demand, and we don’t want to list the variety in the paper catalogue and then have to disappoint a large number of people when we run out.  For these varieties, we will list what seed we have in the web catalogue, which we can update much more often.  So if you are hunting for a particular variety and don’t see it, do try looking on-line if you can, as you may find it offered on our web pages.  

Sadly the locoto (tree chilli) pepper will fall into that category this year.  It has been featured in a number of places in magazines, and as a result we have had a lot of requests for seed.  Since the plants crop most heavily from their second year, we don’t think that we’ll have enough this summer to risk putting it in the paper catalogue.  We will list what seed we have on the internet, but expect it to run out fast.  

Growers Network

As well as cycling varieties from year to year, we have been looking at other ways of expanding the range of varieties that we can maintain in the collection. To help with this we are trying to build up a network of growers who are interested in producing seed for one or two varieties for us each year.  It is thanks to these growers that we will be able to offer Co-Co beans, Minnesota Midget melons, and a number of other varieties this year.  

If you are a reasonably experienced gardener, it is pretty easy and actually doesn’t need much space at all – for example 4 or five pepper plants can be ample! We provide the initial seeds plus full instructions for growing and producing healthy pure seed, and will talk people through the various stages of isolation, processing etc.  

Unfortunately the scale that we work at means that we can’t offer to pay cash for seeds, but we do offer a good selection of  seeds from the catalogue in return, as well as the satisfaction of helping to maintain varieties that would otherwise risk being lost forever.  

If anyone is interested in joining the growers network for 2005, get in touch with us, either by email (growers@vidaverde.co.uk) or by post, ideally giving us an email address or phone number where we can call you.  You need to be a reasonably experienced gardener, but we will provide all of the specific information and support that you need.  Anyone growing well away from all other vegetable gardens (1/4 mile or more) is particularly welcome as isolation distances are always a limiting factor for us, but don’t worry if you’re in a city or on an allotment site, there are plenty of crops where there are simple solutions for isolation.  

Education: Seedsaving 

Promoting seedsaving is very important to us.  Seed production is rapidly becoming concentrated in the hands of a few big companies, who are only interested in offering varieties suitable for large-scale industrial agriculture.  We want to work against this not just by producing seed of the relatively small number of varieties that we can grow and list ourselves, but by encouraging all gardeners to save their own seeds where-ever possible.  

We always send out basic seedsaving instructions with your seeds (look on the back of your printed receipt).  To try and spread the word further, Kate has been writing a column for Organic Gardening magazine, covering all of the common vegetables on a month by month basis.  

Do look out for Organic Gardening, it’s an excellent magazine with lots of helpful articles about both vegetable and ornamental gardening.  If you can’t find it in local shops, its available by subscription; contact  organic.gardening@virgin.net or write to PO Box 29, Minehead, TA24 6YY, tel 01643 707339.

If you are already seedsaving and have access to email, you might be interested in joining the Seedsaving newsgroup that Ben set up last winter.  The aim of the newsgroup is to let seedsavers exchange information and ideas, and generally help and support each other.  

To join the newsgroup send a blank mail to:

seedsaving-subscribe@yahoogroups.co.uk 

and if you don’t like it just unsubscribe by mailing to:

seedsaving-unsubscribe@yahoogroups.co.uk 

Slugs, snails – and Ducks
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In common I think with most organic gardeners we find that we suffer relatively little from pests and diseases in the garden.  We focus on keeping our soil healthy with plenty of compost and manure, and our plants growing strongly in suitable conditions, and this usually is enough to give a healthy resulting crop.  The one – or rather two – exceptions to this rule are slugs and snails.  Particularly in a damp spring, even the happiest and strongest of baby plants can vanish overnight when the snails come out in force.  I had heard before of people keeping ducks to control slugs and snails, but had been very sceptical.  Surely the ducks would eat the plants that they were there to protect as well?  

Well, having spent some time in a garden in west Wales patrolled by three healthy ducks, I am now totally convinced.  There are almost no slugs or snails in the gardens, and no sign of damage to plants from either molluscs or ducks.  The only slugs in sight are in the polytunnels, where the ducks don’t forage. 

Apparently the secret lies in the breed of duck.  Some ducks are mostly vegetarian, and will therefore eat your plants.  But Khaki Campbells and Indian Half Runners are almost totally carnivorous.  They’ll nibble on the odd blade of grass, but otherwise eat only insects – in particular your slugs and snails.  

An added bonus, of course, is the eggs.  Khaki Campbells in particular are good layers, and while I’m not particularly keen on duck eggs fried or boiled, they are excellent for baking.

Of course ducks aren’t the solution for everyone.  They need a secure duck house, and have to be shut up every night, or they themselves will become food for the foxes.  But if you have a vegetable garden near the house – and particularly if you already have chickens that you have to house and shut up for the night – they are the most effective slug solution that I have seen.

And a postcript. . .

An interesting addendum comes from Kate’s dad Mac.  He has a small pond in his garden with a healthy population of frogs.  The frogs have always done a good job of keeping down slugs, but the vegetables were still attacked on occasion by regiments of snails.  But recently, the frogs seem to have learnt how to extract the snails from their shells.  He’s found snail shells turned over, with the shell intact but the snail extracted and eaten.  The snails haven’t been dropped, in the way that a thrush would break the shells.  The only candidate seems to be the frogs, perhaps because the frog population has outstripped the slug supply. Sadly we have lots of frogs, and no slugs – but lots and lots of snails, so our frogs obviously haven’t learnt this trick.  We’d be interested to hear from anyone else whose garden frogs eat snails.  

Research: Salads trial

In our relatively cool, damp climate, a polytunnel is a fantastic resource, enabling gardeners to get worthwhile crops of peppers, melons and many other summer fruits and vegetables that are really a lottery out of doors in most of Britain.  But it is also worth making sure that this expensive space really earns its keep over the rest of the year.  

Often we find that it is hard to get summer crops out of the tunnel in time to put in an overwintering crop.  It seems a shame to sacrifice plants that may easily go on cropping until Christmas if the weather stays mild.  This means that there can be an awkward gap when they finally come out, while next year’s summer vegetables are still safely tucked away in propagator or seed tray.

This spring Kate experimented with a range of salad greens as a catch crop in a large tunnel bed which was going to house peppers and aubergines over the summer.  The aim was to get quick results – the crops had to be up, eaten and out of the ground by the end of May – and also to provide an interesting mixed salad.

All of the seeds were sown on the 16th March at a close spacing, and included the following varieties:

· Cima di Rapa (also known as Broccoletto) ’40 day’

· Coriander ‘Leaf selection’ (not strictly a salad, but useful in early spring)

· Cultivated rocket
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Endive ‘Bianca Riccia da Taglia’

· Kale ‘Nero di Toscana’

· Lettuces ‘Oreille du Diable’ and ‘Australian Yellowleaf’

· Mizuna ‘Early’

· Orach ‘Aurora’

· Pak Choi ‘Prize Choi’

· Salad chrysanthemum ‘Shungiku’

· Turnip ‘Navet de Nancy’

The best value leaves were undoubtedly the mizuna, cima di rapa and pak choi.  We were harvesting significant quantities from all within a month, and all provided large amounts of greenstuff over the whole period.

Mizuna has a mild flavour, and a pretty, deeply cut leaf.  It grows quickly, and is a good bulk leaf in a mixed green salad.  Even people who are dubious about anything more exotic than lettuce in their salads will usually eat mizuna.  

Cima di rapa leaves have a slightly more spicy flavour, but still mild enough to be enjoyed raw by most people.  The plants grow quickly, and then at 6 weeks, they produce small broccoli like shoots, which also have a mildly spicy flavour, and are particularly good stirfried.  
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Pak choi is perhaps more familiar than the previous two vegetables.  Because it tends to bolt from spring sowings, it is usually sown from mid summer for full sized heads.  Here we weren’t aiming for large heads, but for individual leaves to use in salads or cooked.  In practice, we found that the plants got to a good size without bolting in the trial period.  

The aim with the turnips was to use the leaves of thinnings for salads, leaving plants at a 1-2” spacing to pull as baby turnips.  This worked well, providing plenty of greenstuff, but the leaves were too strongly flavoured for us raw, and in practice we used them all cooked.  We would definitely include them in future spring tunnel sowings, though, as when cooked they provided a nice change from kale and spring cabbage.  The baby turnips were a good size for harvest by mid May.  

The endive, lettuces, and rocket all provided worthwhile quantities of salads within 6 weeks and again we would definitely include them in future sowings.  The coriander was also a fair size for picking within the same period.

The Tuscan kale was included in the trial because we have always enjoyed the thinnings from outdoor crops grown for transplanting.  In practice it didn’t respond well to being grown in the tunnel, or to the close spacing, and didn’t provide worthwhile pickings until right at the end of the trial period.  The leaves also didn’t seem to have as good a flavour as those grown outside.  

The orach was slow to germinate, probably because the ground was rather cold, and very slow to get going.  By the end of the trial period, the plants were only just getting big enough to harvest.  

The salad chrysanthemum was the only crop in the trial to bolt (other than the cima di rapa, which is grown for the flowering shoots).  Like the kale, it didn’t respond well to the conditions in the tunnel.  The leaves tend to turn bitter in warmer weather, and they were definitely getting too strongly flavoured for salads by the end of April, while still very small.  Joy Larkom recommends it as an early spring crop under cover, and it might give better results if sown earlier in the spring in the tunnel, but I would be inclined to save it for outdoors sowings.  

Overall, the trial was a definite success.  One bed in a 20’ polytunnel provided plenty of salad greens for a group of 10 adults from mid-late April onwards through to the end of May, at a time when most of the winter crops in the garden had come to an end, and there was relatively little in the way of greenstuff available.  

In the kitchen

If you have a surplus of courgettes this summer, we were sent the following two wonderful recipes along with feedback about the White Volunteer courgette.  

Try your courgettes  :halved lengthways and stuffed with couscous, onions, almond and dried apricots (and every other fruit/seed/etc we found in the cupboard!), served with a very simple sauce of tinned chopped tomatoes and fresh mint; 

Or:  in thick rings, stuffed with puy lentils with chilli, coconut and lime

Many thanks to Abi Gibbens who hopefully has lots more courgettes to experiment with this summer!

If you’ve grown the West Indian Gherkins, you will probably find that you have more than enough to pickle as well as eat fresh.  For the best results, pick the gherkins fairly small for pickling. Up to an inch long is ideal.  You can use any gherkin recipe – we like the following:

West Indian Gherkins (enough to fill several jars)

Brine (in the ratio 100g salt to 600ml water)

Pickling solution in the ratio

1 tablespoon salt
1.5 cups sugar

1 teaspoon whole allspice
3 cloves and a small piece of mace

2 tablespoons mustard seed
1 teaspoon whole peppercorns

1.5 litres white wine or cider vinegar


Wash the gherkins and rub in a teatowel to dry and remove the prickles.  Make up enough brine to cover the gherkins, and leave them to soak in the cold brine for 24 hours.

The next day, make up the pickling solution by boiling together all of the remaining ingredients for 10 minutes.  Drain the gherkins, rinse under cold water, then pat dry.  Add them to the pickling solution and boil for 2 minutes.  Strain the vinegar into a large container (eg a saucepan), reserving the spices, then add the gherkins, making sure that they are covered by the solution.  Next day, pour off the vinegar and boil with the spices again for 2 minutes.  Pack the gherkins into hot clean jars (rinsed out with plenty of boiling water), and pour over the boiling hot vinegar.  Cover and store for at least 3 weeks before using.  

Feedback

We are very keen to hear from you - we like to know how our vegetables do in different parts of the country. So if you have any comments, good or bad,  please do let us know, either by email or letter. It gives us a wider picture when comparing and choosing new varieties for the future.

About the Collection

The VidaVerde Seed Collection is a private collection of rare, heirloom, and unusual vegetables selected particularly for the home grower. All have been chosen from our personal experience, for their excellence in both the garden and the kitchen. All are  non-hybrid, interesting and easy to grow, and will add new possibilities to your gardening and cooking.  Our seed comes with detailed sowing instructions, recipes, and seed saving notes. We are happy to answer questions, or help people choose plants - just email us at:  info@vidaverde.co.uk 

Our new catalogue will be available in early autumn 2004.  Everyone who receives this Newsletter will be sent a copy of the catalogue when it becomes available, but if you know anyone else who would like a copy, let us know by email or post to the address below.

If you like the Collection, tell your friends . . .

If you know someone who would like a free copy of our catalogue,
it can be requested by email to catalogue@vidaverde.co.uk , or they can write to :
"VidaVerde, 14 Southdown Avenue, Lewes, East Sussex BN7 1EL"
And it is of course on the web at www.vidaverde.co.uk
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